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OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT

ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

September 24, 2015

TIME:

10:00 A.M. - 1:00 P.M.

PLACE:
Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation, 500 N. Calvert Street,



3rd   Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland  21202

CALL TO ORDER:   

Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:00 A. M.
MEMBERS PRESENT:

Frank Porter, Acting Chair

Susan Cohen

Yvonne Fisher

Andrew Linthicum

Erich March

David Zinner

MEMBERS ABSENT:

Harriet Suskin

Walter Tegeler

STAFF PRESENT:
Marilyn Harris-Davis - Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO)

Deborah Rappazzo - Investigator

Olusegun (Victor) Sokoya - Financials, for Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO)

Leila Whitley - Administrative Aide

Paulette Wirsching - Assistant Attorney General

VISTORS:
Ruth Ann Arty – Mortician’s Board

Kaija Dallessandro - Baltimore Crematory at Loudon Park
Ralph DeStefano – SCI 

Craig Huff – Moreland Memorial Park Cemetery
MINUTES:

The minutes from June 25, 2015 were approved.

ANNOUNCEMENTS:
Director Harris-Davis proposed that the Advisory Council meetings start at 11:00 a.m. instead of 10:00 a.m. in consideration of the travel time for some of the Advisory Council members and the fact that potential new members may be coming from farther distances. The Council decided to change the time for future meetings to 10:30 AM. All Advisory Council meetings will be held in the 3rd floor conference room unless otherwise advised.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT:
Director Harris-Davis commented on the fact that the new administration for the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation is extremely efficient and effective. One of the Administration’s primary missions is for the staff of DLLR to provide excellent customer service.  Secretary Schulz is awarding citations to employees commended for outstanding customer service and staff morale is high. All employees, including the Commissioner and the Deputy Commissioner, have been required to take mandatory customer service training.  

Director Harris-Davis provided an update on the issue at Cedar Hill Cemetery in Suitland, Maryland in which, heavy rain caused a retaining wall to break and, consequently, the water caused a vault to come out of the ground and the casket to come out of the vault. The update included photos of the major re-structuring of the retaining wall. The Office has been in frequent contact with MDE on the future re-structuring of the entire wall, as opposed, to limiting the repair to one section. The goal is to prevent such an incident in the future.   
There have been several requests for MPIA lists.  In most cases, the information has already been compiled.  Ms. Wirsching stated that the responses to MPIA requests have been more user friendly than in the past.  Currently, MPIA requests should come to the Secretary’s Office of Communications. The charging fee is $.25 per page for copies and a reasonable fee for official or employee time expended searching for requested records or for any time expended for inspection or copying in excess of two hours.  Reports are sent electronically.    

Director Harris-Davis will be attending the North American Death Care Regulators Association (DCRA) 30th Annual Meeting and Training Seminar in Jackson, Mississippi October 11-16, 2015.  Ms. Rappazzo will be accompanying her to the annual meeting and training seminar.  
INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT

Mrs. Rappazzo distributed a detailed complaint report that included 2014 and 2015 to the end of August.  There are 285 complaints (year-to-date) inquiries and formal complaints. Of those complaints, 273 complaints have been closed. She reported the majority of her complaints are regarding maintenance and contract issues. 

Mrs. Rappazzo is currently performing cemetery inspections. She intends to inspect each one by mid year 2016. The inspection form is about ten pages.  Inspections take about 2 ½ hours for each cemetery.  OCO is currently constructing a picture library of all cemeteries.  

Mrs. Rappazzo followed up on Director Harris-Davis’ report and showed a few pictures of the Cedar Hill Cemetery water damage repair. The cemetery is waiting for MDE (Maryland Department of the Environment) to approve the work that was done.  When the media initially arrived at the cemetery, during the flood incident,  there were damaged memorials found in the river. Upon the request of the Office, the cemetery is tracking down those burial spaces to ensure that the discarded memorials were damaged and had actually been replaced. Mrs. Rappazzo will follow up and be certain that they are removed from the river, as well.

PRE-NEED AND PERPETUAL CARE REPORTS UPDATE
Mr. Sokoya has developed a spreadsheet to compare financials being reported to OCO from year-to-year.  A few items listed on the spreadsheet are:  the beginning market value and the ending market value, the average rate of return, and the percentage rate (whether it is trending up or down).  When there is a consolidation of trust reports for various cemeteries under one company, it is more difficult to analyze one cemetery. OCO will look into this practice in the future.  If the Office wants to get a total picture of a cemetery, then a more detailed report may be requested. There are some cemeteries that do not submit a comparison of two consecutive years, they just submit two years. Two consecutive years are required. Mr. Sokoya will be meeting with the accountants of a few cemeteries to gain clarity on some reports.
CEMETERIAN SEMINAR 
The Office would like to do a cemeterian seminar in mid-January 2016, to inform licensees of what is expected of them as cemeterians/sellers. The seminar is in the planning stages. 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

Several months ago a request for general price lists and disclosure statements was sent to all licensed cemeteries and monument dealers. OCO has not yet received the requested information back from several of them.  The Office will send out a follow-up via e-mail and mail to businesses that have not yet responded. However, they should be aware of the fact that a request from this Office requires a response.
COUNCIL CONCERNS

Is there any protocol for disposing of damaged monuments?  Send out a survey or a general letter to find out what cemeteries do to dispose of old monuments.
The Office still needs to do more outreach. There was a lot of “push back” from the Senior Beacon regarding having OCO information printed in their newspaper. The Director will find other information outlets.
RESH MILL CEMETERY UPDATE

There is a proposed conservation cemetery in Baltimore County that will not require caskets, vaults, embalming, or the same level of perpetual care trusting that is required of licensees.  Part of the Maryland State bill did not pass this year but may be back again next year with amendments.  There was discussion regarding the cemetery having the same requirements as other cemeteries that have perpetual care; what if a burial takes place that should not have been buried there?
PUBLIC COMMMENTS AND CONCERNS

Ruth Ann Arty, Executive Director of the Board of Morticians, mentioned an article referring to bodies from the District of Columbia (D.C.) ending up in an unlicensed cemetery in Maryland. She made the point that a funeral director is required to have a courtesy card to deliver unclaimed bodies from D.C. and she would like for cemeteries to request to see the funeral director’s license and card. There have not been any announcements regarding Advisory Council member’s appointments.  All council members may serve in their current capacity until they are notified otherwise.
NEW BUSINESS

The next Advisory Council meeting is scheduled for October 22, 2015.
ADJOURNMENT:
A motion was made to adjourn.  The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 1:20 P.M.
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